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July 28, 2017 

Tim Johnston 
Planning Department, City and County of San Francisco 
1650 Mission Street, Suite 400 
San Francisco, CA 94103 

RE: EIR for the Biosolids Digester Facilities Project 

Dear Mr. Johnston, 

Bay Area Air Quality Management District (Air District) staff have reviewed the Draft 
Environmental Impact Report (DEIR) for the Biosolids Digester Facilities Project. This 
project demolishes buildings and reorganizes a portion of San Francisco's Southeast 
Water Pollution Control Plant (SEP) to add new solids treatment, odor control, energy 
recovery, and associated facilities to its wastewater treatment capabilities. The project 
imagines a construction period between 2018-2023, assumes full operation of the 
redesigned plant by 2025, and expects its highest operating level by 2045 after a 20 
percent growth in population and associated wastewater processing needed. The 
combination of this increase in flows and more effective biosolids digester equipment 
is anticipated to increase biogas production by roughly 50 percent. The project plans 
to burn all of this biogas in a new cogeneration facility and to use all of the generated 
electricity and steam on site. 

Air District staff submitted comments on this DEIR on June 26, 2017. This letter 
clarifies comments about asbestos management and supersedes our previous letter. 

Air District staff want to compliment the City for producing a high-quality report that 
thoughtfully and meticulously explores air quality concerns. We find the separate air 
quality technical report (AQTR) quite helpful in understanding assumptions about 
impacts and recommend including it or key portions of it as an appendix in the final 
environmental impact report (FEIR). We commend the project on the greater recovery 
efficiency of biosolids digestion, the planned odor control improvements, and the 
reduction in emissions of volatile organic compounds and associated nuisance odors 
in the adjacent neighborhood. We further commend this project for its planned 
inclusion of renewable diesel fuel to reduce diesel emissions from the project. 

We also have identified project aspects that warrant additional review and/or 
clarification in the FEIR. The first of these aspects is the project's location. Two 
noteworthy programs have classified the location as a disadvantaged and vulnerable 
community that warrants heightened protection from air quality-related health risk. In 
San Francisco's Community Risk Reduction Plan (CRRP), this area has been 
designated an Air Pollution Exposure Zone (APEZ) and a Health Vulnerability zip 
code. At the Air District this area has been identified as an area with disproportionate 
air quality burden by our Community Air Risk Evaluation (CARE) program. The Air 
District's 2017 Clean Air Plan strives to eliminate the disparity in air quality between 
the eight CARE communities and the rest of the region by stabilizing and decreasing 
emissions around and in them. For this reason, we suggest that this project strive for 
"no net increase" in criteria air pollutant and toxic air contaminant emissions over 
existing conditions. We recommend this standard across construction and operation 
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